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CERTIFICATE OF APPROPRIATENESS 

ISSUED: March 3, 2021 
EXPIRATION: March 3, 2022 

 
George Prine 
Armstrong Hotel 
259 S. College Ave   80524 
 
Dear Mr. Prine: 
 
This letter provides you with confirmation that the proposed changes to your designated Fort 
Collins landmark property, the Armstrong Hotel at 259 S. College Avenue have been approved 
by the City’s Historic Preservation Division because the proposed work meets the criteria and 
standards in Chapter 14, Article IV of the Fort Collins Municipal Code.   
 

1) Removal of screen windows on property exterior 
a. Analysis: While screen windows have been in use since the mid-twentieth century, 

they are rarely a character-defining element to a property, especially for 
commercial buildings, and are not in this case. Furthermore, screen windows do 
not afford the same protection from weathering and energy improvement that 
storm windows do, so the removal of the screen windows is not expected to cause 
damage to the character-defining wood windows on this property.   

 
Notice of the approved application has been provided to building and zoning staff to facilitate the 
processing of any permits that are needed for the work. 
 
Please note that all ensuing work must conform to the approved plans. Any non-conforming 
alterations are subject to stop-work orders, denial of Certificate of Occupancy, and restoration 
requirements and penalties. 
 
If the approved work is not completed prior to the expiration date noted above, you may apply 
for an extension by contacting staff at least 30 days prior to expiration. Extensions may be 
granted for up to 12 additional months, based on a satisfactory staff review of the extension 
request. 
 
Property owners can appeal staff design review decisions by filing a written notice of appeal to 
the Director of Community Development & Neighborhood Services within fourteen (14) days of 
this decision. If you have any questions regarding this approval, or if I may be of any assistance, 
please do not hesitate to contact me.  I may be reached at jbertolini@fcgov.com, or 970-416-
4250. 
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Sincerely, 
 
Jim Bertolini 
Historic Preservation Planner 
 
 
 
 














